CHESTER DIOCESAN GUILD OF CHURCH BELL RINGERS

Minutes of the 
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
held at
St George Poynton at 5.00pm

On Saturday 23rd September 2017
Results of the Guild 6 bell Striking Competition 
The meeting welcomed Phil Gay from Keele as our judge for the afternoon. Phil said how pleased he was to be able to judge the competition today.  He commented that judging a “Guild” competition was quite difficult as the bands had already won their Branch competition and therefore were quite good. Nevertheless Phil had enjoyed listening to us from his comfortable room in the church hall – with ensuite facilities! He congratulated all the bands on their ringing, especially as they had to settle down very quickly with all the rounds being marked.
Grappenhall 

They rang Bob Doubles which was a little shaky at first but settled down quickly. There were quite a few small faults and a method mistake, however they recovered quite quickly.
Nantwich
This band rang call changes. They took a little while to settle but when they did they managed some good changes and were sensible in that they stayed in the changes which sounded good. There was also good judgement in ringing the correct number of changes in the time allotted.

Tarporley

Plain Bob Doubles was again the chosen method. The rounds were quite stately and there were lots of hesitations. Phil thought that the ringing was a little too careful as slower ringing makes it difficult for the little bells.
Stockport St George

Stockport rang Cambridge, the test piece was slower than the practice but the ringing got better and better.
“Scratch” Band
Unfortunately Wirral Branch were not able to enter a band so a scratch band rang plain Bob Minor which got better as the test piece progressed.

Phil then gave the results as follows;

1st
Stockport 

17.5 faults

2nd
Grappenhall

18.5 faults

3rd 
Nantwich

19 faults
4th
Tarporley

 26.5 faults

The scratch band were awarded 10.5 faults but could not be the winners, all the other bands were very close. Stockport were declared the winners and accepted the trophy from Phil. Phil was thanked for his time and his excellent verdict.

The formal meeting then began.

Apologies for Absence

Ben Kellett, Paul Treby, Lisa Nuttall, Peter Exley, Joanne Ridley, Bill Dowse, Gill Caulfield-Pleavin, Peter Lawrence, Denis Taylor, Yvonne Herbert-Jackson, Andrew Mays, Ian Taylor, David and John Ellesworth, Richard Howarth, Christina and Cliff Dunbabin and Duncan Hyde all sent their apologies.
As the Master was not present the meeting was asked to appoint David Jones (Past Master) as Chairman, the meeting agreed so David took the chair.
Remembering Departed Ringers

The meeting stood in silence to pay their respects to those members who had died since the last AGM.  
John Scott (Great Budworth),Christopher Roberts, (Former Ringing Master at Chester Cathedral), Michaell Lloyd Morris (Heswall), Les Holt (Lower Peover), Tom Smith (Weaverham), Ruth Hough aged 100years - for many years a ringer at Goostrey, Harold Lonyon, life member at St Michael Macclesfield, David Lindop (Wybunbury) and Duncan Sykes (Stockport St George).
Minutes of last meeting

The minutes of the last AGM held at All Saints Hoole - Saturday 24th September 2016 had been circulated earlier. They were accepted by the meeting and duly signed by David Jones. There were no matters arising.
Master’s Report of the Past Year

The Master had provided a report and in his absence it was read by David Jones.
One of my first duties as Master was to attend the dedication service at Stockton Heath. This was a very special occasion for the church, tower, branch and ringers. The Bishop of Chester led the service and he referred to his experience with bells when he was in Durham and other parishes. During the service there was a moment where a live video was shown on a screen of the bells with the new Stockton Heath band ringing a 'burst' of rounds on the 10 which could be heard within the church. I believe that all but one of the ringers were new resident ringers of the tower that have all been trained by members of the Mid branch – it is fantastic to learn that and entire band has been taught to ring from scratch like this. I believe the Mid-branch continue to assist the band to develop their skills. Last month, I was delighted to see that a quarter peal was rung with some of the local band, and a first for the treble ringer – I'm sure we all wish the band well and look forward to hearing about their developments. Well done Stockton Heath!

Chester Cathedral hosted the first ever North West 12 bell Striking competition. A total of 5 bands entered with 3 of the bands from within the Guild. Overall it was an enjoyable day which was well supported by other ringers who came to listen to the 12 bell ringing. The Canon Precentor, Jeremy Dussek, was present during the results and he spoke with enthusiasm about the development of change ringing at the cathedral and that the competition had put Chester on the map. I'm sure it did as it made the front of the Ringing World. There are plans for a competition next year. 
The weather was kind to in June for the Royal Cheshire Show. Many people came through the belfry over the 2 days; many to have a go, and others who were interested and they were duly met by someone who was able to explain things to them. We're never sure if any of the people we meet at the Show ever make it back to one of our towers. However, I do know that one lady did go straight to a tower practice after the show – this is very pleasing. David Jones kindly initiated the production of new leaflets, these were something we could give to people who were interested and perhaps one day might fire off an email showing further interest so they can be filtered back to a local tower. I personally would like to thank all the people who came to help at the show, without them it would not be possible. Further thanks are echoed from the Chaplain to the Agricultural Society. She wrote to me and said that without our help the church would not have had such a high profile as we brought this section of the show to life for the enjoyment of so many. She has already booked us and the belfry for next year!
The 8 bell competition was soon upon us in July; I was so pleased that the Mid branch had been so kind and sent us to ring at Witton, maybe some of the best bells in the Guild? As you all know, the test piece was a spliced touch of Plain Bob triples and Plain Bob major. I never envisaged that this touch would ever prove as troublesome as it did. Despite this, all 5 bands from each branch successfully completed the test piece and this was judged by Tim and Sheila Wellen from Welshpool. 
I often look through BellBoard to see if I can spot quarters and peals rung in our towers, by our members and for our Guild.  Handbell peals are popular and it is pleasing to see that so many of these are rung. Our peal recorder may give you a brief summary of these performances later in the meeting. 
Ringers don't have to ring peals or quarters to be recognised. I know so many of you beaver away at your towers ringing for services and training new recruits – this is surely one of our biggest commitments. The Guild isn’t just for us here today, it’s for everyone no matter what your involvement is. The committee work hard behind the scenes outside of the meetings dealing with individual items; whether that be working on the new website, health and safety policy and risk assessments or branch secretarial admin. I know my first year as Master wouldn’t have been as easy without the continued help and support from Pam and David. I would personally like to thank you and the rest of the committee for the support during the past year.
Treasurer’s Report and adoption of accounts

The following had been circulated by Paul Treby. 

First of all, I apologise for not being with you today.  My son is running the Berlin Marathon tomorrow and I wish to be there to support him and, I suspect, carry him home.

The accounts are as printed in the Annual Report and I trust they are self-explanatory.  I can confirm that they have been examined and I am grateful to Ms Bee Song Chee for carrying out this exercise.  She has expressed her willingness to undertake this task again next year.

There has been a slight fall in paying members over the year, but again a slight increase in the numbers paying by Gift Aid.  It is encouraging that in the current year, the Gift Aid repayment is £250.03.  I pleased to report that the loan to Stockton Heath is being repaid in line with the loan agreement, a further £5000 was repaid in March leaving £10000 remaining to be paid.  The whole loan, I suspect will be repaid by the next AGM.

I do not propose any change in the Subscriptions for next year, nor any rise in the Peal Booking Fees. If any of you have any queries that are not able to be answered at the AGM, please feel free to contact me anytime.

The formal adoption of the accounts was proposed by Clive Calton and seconded by Helen Foster.

The Peal Recorder, David Jones agreed that peal fees remain unchanged, the meeting concurred.
Guild Web Site

Tom Nestor reported that the new web-site was well on the way but not quite ready yet. He was grateful to those people who had helped him but admitted that the job was taking a great deal of his time.  He had engaged the help of volunteers from each branch to assist with the inputting of data. Harry Cataquet from Nether Alderley was thanked for all his help and congratulated on the East Branch web-site. Tom was hopeful that the website would be up and running soon. Several people had sat with Tom during the afternoon and viewed the web-site and he said that if anybody had suggestions for improvement please let him know.  David Jones thanked Tom for all his hard work.
Guild Logo 
Tom Nestor read the following statement.

Mr Chairman, following the tower vote for a new Guild Logo that ended on 10th September I am able to inform the Guild of the result. In fourth place design number four (flat bell on flat wheel) with three votes. In third place design number two (blue shield with three bells and cats) with five votes. In second place design number one (depiction of bell hanging) with

eighteen votes. The winner with thirty-one votes is design number three (blue shield with two bells and wheat sheaf). 57 of 119 towers (including‘unattached’) voted – 47.9% of the towers in the Guild. We must congratulate the winning designer: Harry Cataquet (Nether Alderley) and thank the other designers in the competition: Stefan Zientek, Matthew Hall, Phil Kirwin and Nick Kirwin for all their hard work designing, fettling and tweaking their ideas. Today I had hoped to propose the clear winner of the vote, design number three, to be the new Guild logo. I cannot do that, Mr Chairman, because in recent days I have investigated, via email and telephone conversation with the College of Arms, to realise that the use of a shield in our logo is, in fact, unlawful. It contravenes the Law of Arms (part of the law of England) because it is a heraldic device and the basis of a coat of-arms. Given what we now know about design number three – though designed in good faith and clearly popular with the Guild – I believe that this new knowledge must be discussed back in the Guild Committee. I will keep the membership informed of developments. 
Ratification of Life Members

Cathey Lovatt of Alsager was ratified as a life member. 

Proposed rule changes
The following rule changes had been proposed.
Paragraph 2 (a) of the rules of the Bell Restoration and Augmentation Fund be amended by the deletion of the words ‘previously without’.  This change had been proposed in order that a grant for a new ring of bells at Grappenhall could be considered.  The meeting voted unanimously in favour of the rule change.
This rule change was proposed by Peter Wilkinson and seconded by Roger Boultbee 

The second proposal was “To replace “Bell Restoration Officer” with “Bell Restoration Secretary” wherever it occurs”.
The reasoning behind this proposal was to remove the responsibility of the Bell Restoration role from one individual and appoint a small sub-committee to deal with requests for grants/loans from the bell restoration fund. Projects of late had been large and complex and needed quite a lot of supporting documentation to enable the executive committee to make informed decisions. However David Jones pointed out that different voting requirements were needed to change the rules and the constitution and after some discussion the meeting rejected the rule change as they felt that the rationale behind the proposal and how such a sub-committee would operate was too vague and the Guild committee were asked to revisit the matter.
Election of Officers 

Pam Thomson proposed Tom Nestor for the post of Web-master, this was seconded by Pauline Taylor. David Fulton was thanked for looking after the web-site for the past few years and he was very happy to help Tom where he could. The rest of the existing officers were happy to stand again and the meeting was in favour.
The Executive committee had recommended that the meeting appoint a Health and Safety Co-ordinator, however nobody was prepared to take on the role so the matter was referred back to the committee. 

Proposed Dates for 2018
Tues/Wed 19th/20th June
Cheshire Show (set up Mon 18th)

14th July 


8 Bell Competition (Chester Branch)

6th October


6 Bell Competition and AGM (Wirral Branch)

AOB
Nick Thomson informed the meeting about a planned event at Stockton Heath on November 18th.  There would be open ringing at Stockton Heath and some neighbouring towers to celebrate the anniversary of the new installation. Details would follow soon. 
Helen Foster had a CD of past Ringing Worlds in the library. If people needed to do any searches they should contact Helen.
Christine Broadley had a question about DBS checks provided by ART as she was unsure as to where they were valid. Pam Thomson said she would try to clarify the matter.

Harry Cataquet had produced a large print collection of methods similar to Diagrams and if anybody wanted a copy he would gladly order them, black and white copies were £3.00 each and colour £10.00 each.
Carrie Hyde told the meeting that Geoff Parting from Buckley was unwell and in intensive care but Carrie said that he was slowly on the mend.  The meeting wished him a speedy recovery.
Vote of Thanks

There being no other business David Adams proposed the vote of thanks. He commented that it was good to see so many people at the meeting and that the average age of the attendees was dropping slightly. He thanked the Vicar for taking the service and allowing us to ring the bells, the organist for accompanying us and last but not least, the Poynton ringers for providing us with an excellent tea. Finally he thanked Phil Gay, with his trademark red braces for being our judge and congratulated all the teams who entered. 

David Jones thanked everybody for their attendance and closed the meeting. Evening ringing continued at Nether Alderley.
